BOROUGH OF BARROW IN FURNESS

OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE







Meeting, Thursday, 11th September, 2014






at 2.00 p.m. 

PRESENT:- Councillors Roberts (Chairman), Cassidy (Vice-Chairman), Hamilton, Husband, Maddox, Opie, C. Thomson, M. A. Thomson and Wall.
Officers Present:- Keith Johnson (Assistant Director – Community Services), John Penfold (Corporate Support Manager) and Keely Fisher (Democratic Services Officer).
10 – Apologies for Absence

Apologies for absence were submitted from Councillors Derbyshire, Johnston and R. McClure.
11 – Minutes

The Minutes of the meeting held on 3rd July, 2014 were taken as read and confirmed.

12 – Street Cleansing
The Corporate Support Manager reported that Members of the work group had visited a number of bring sites to observe the presentation of waste.  Side waste had been left at all but one of the bring sites.  It was clear that some members of the public were using the bring sites to deposit residual waste which should be disposed of at the Household Waste Recycling Centre on Walney Road.  Members of the work group met with Biffa’s local management on 5th September and the Corporate Support Manager provided a verbal update at the meeting.
The Corporate Support Manager had appended a list of bring sites which Biffa currently serviced.  The list contained some locations which were not bring sites and these were clarified at the meeting with Biffa on 5th September.  The Corporate Support Manager tabled a revised list of bring sites which had been agreed with Biffa.

The Community bring sites were as follows:-

Tesco Metro, Barrow (3 containers);

Park Car Park, Barrow (4 containers);

Hall Street, Barrow (3 containers);

Greengate Working Mens Club, Barrow (1 container);

Town Hall, Barrow (4 containers);

Morrisons, Barrow (6 containers);

Co-op Barrow Island, Barrow (2 containers);

Tesco, Barrow (10 containers);

Asda, Barrow (10 containers);

Tudor Square, Dalton (2 containers);

Newton Pub, Dalton (2 containers);

Forum 28, Barrow (3 containers);

Golf Club, Barrow (2 containers); and
Ormsgill Library, Barrow (1 container);

There were also recycling facilities at Council venues for the use of those venues as follows:-
Park Leisure Centre, Barrow (1 container);

Dock Museum, Barrow (1 container);

Craven House, Barrow (1 container); and

Burlington House, Barrow (1 container)

The following residential recycling sites had also been agreed:-

Flats Greengate Street, Barrow (1 container);

Station Flats, Barrow (3 containers);

Ramsey Park Flats, Barrow (2 containers);

Rusland Court, Barrow (1 container)

Tay Court, Barrow (7 containers);

Dalton Town Hall, Dalton (1 container); and

Farm Street, Barrow (1 container).

The following were also listed as Schedule 2 recycling:-

Dane Ghyll, Barrow (1 container); and

Ramsden Infants, Barrow (2 containers).

The Corporate Support Manager reported that Biffa had agreed that they would collect from all of the above sites.

Members raised the issue with regards to potential problems regarding segregated recycling.  It was understood that segregated recycling needed to be put into place by January 2015 and Members felt that a plan of action and a decision needed to be made as soon as possible.  The Corporate Support Manager’s view was that segregated recycling could be looked into at the end of the current contract.
The Corporate Support Manager also reported that the Council was considering a possible extension to the contract with Biffa but negotiations were at an early stage.
In going forward Members would like to look at figures for recycling, segregation and the Mechanical Biological Treatment plant.
Members also raised an issue regarding residents putting their bins out into the backstreet from one week to the next and also hypodermic needles being disposed of in backstreets.  The Committee felt that a review of enforcement should be made with regards to this matter and agreed that this item be put on the Agenda for the next meeting and best practice from other Authorities be sought.

RESOLVED:- (i) That the information be noted; and
(ii) That Street Cleansing be placed on the Agenda for the next meeting.
13 – Crematorium - Update
The Corporate Support Manager reported that at the last meeting Members had requested that the service delivered at the Crematorium be discussed.

The Assistant Director – Community Services attended the meeting to provide Members with an update.

He reported that Barrow Crematorium was opened by the Borough in 1963.  The chapel seating capacity was, and remained at 94.  There was capacity for a further 30 mourners to stand in the foyer.

In the early years of its operation, the ratio of cremations to burials was 35:65.  This had now risen to around 85:15 in recent years, with the actual figure for 2013/14 being 89:11.

In 2013/14 there were 1,015 cremations at Barrow Crematorium which was a little higher than in previous years.  Of late there were on average 960 cremations per annum.

In addition, the chapel was used on approximately 25 occasions in 2013/14 for services prior to burials in Barrow Cemetery.

The Cemetery Manager had reported that in 2013/14, approximately 85% of services held in the chapel did not make use of all the available seating capacity (884 services).
In the same period, approximately 13% of services used all the available seating in the chapel and some mourners were required to stand in the foyer (135 services).

In the same period, approximately 2% of services used all the available seating in the chapel and also filled the standing capacity in the foyer, requiring other mourners to stand outside the building (21 services).  On these occasions a public address system was used to allow the service to be followed.
There had been no complaints, formal or informal from members of the public to the Cemetery Team about the capacity of Barrow Crematorium chapel.

Nationally, there were around 270 crematoria in the UK accounting for around 75% of all funerals (Barrow was higher than the national average).
The Federation of Burial and Crematoria Authorities had produced, and were consistently reviewing “Recommendations for the Establishment of Crematoria”.  This document was used by Local Authorities and private providers in planning to build new, or develop existing crematoria.
The most recent iteration of this document stated:-

“It is estimated that no more than 30 mourners (nationally) will attend in 50% of cremation services.  It seems therefore that seating accommodation should be provided from some 80-100 people.  A chapel of this size will accommodate the majority of services without destroying that intimate atmosphere desirable with a small congregation”.

The average seating capacity of the 270 UK Crematoria Chapel was 100.

An earlier report to Scrutiny identified the seating capacity at 20 other crematorium chapels in the UK.  These were as follows:-
St Helens – 150;

Newcastle – 124 and 108 (two chapels);

Durham – 120;

Carlisle – 110;

Burnley – 108;

Distington (Copeland) – 100;

Torrisholme (Lancaster) – 100;

Eltham – 100;

Harrogate – 100;

York – 90;

Warrington – 90;

Leamington – 85;

Atherton – 82;

Preston – 80;

Accrington – 80;

Portchester – 80;

Woking – 80;

Southport – 80;

Wigan – 66; and

Darlington – 58

Of the above 20, only 3 (Distington, Atherton and Accrington) held fewer services annually than Barrow.
The Assistant Director also informed Members of current pricing at the Crematorium which were all available for the public to view on the Barrow Borough Council’s website.

The Committee asked the Assistant Director – Community Services about the remaining capacity for burials in Barrow Cemetery.

The Assistant Director stated that at the current rate of burial there was approximately 130 years of capacity left at Barrow Cemetery.

The Committee also asked whether there were any foreseeable problems at the Cemetery.  The Assistant Director – Community Services reported that the standard of accommodation at the Gatehouse for the office staff was in a poor state of repair and suggested that this may be looked into in the financial year 2015/16.

Another issue raised was with regards to vandalised graves.  Although very distressing for the families involved and whilst not dismissing their concerns, the Assistant Director stated that this was a very tiny occurrence at Barrow Cemetery.

RESOLVED:- That the information received be noted.

The meeting closed at 2.56 p.m.
